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NATIONAL MUSIC SERVICES WORKING GROUP ON INCLUSION

Thursday 4th April 2019 – 11.00am – 2.00pm 
The Artworks Classrooms, 60a Weston St, London Bridge SE1 3QJ

Attendees: 
Bridget Whyte (Music Mark)
Charly Richardson (Essex)
Gillian Shaw (Norfolk)
Lin Hetherington (Cambridge)
Lyndall Rosewarne (MusicNet East) - Chair
Mary Mycroft (Waltham Forest) 
Matthew Brombley (Southampton & Isle of Wight) 
Michael Davidson (Hertfordshire/MusicNet East)
Nick Denham (Hertfordshire)
Rosie Sexton (Music Mark)
Simon Steptoe (NMPAT)
Steve Hawker (Cornwall) 
Yogesh Dattani (Ealing)
Zoe Kilb (Youth Music)

Apologies: 
Alison Corfield (Norfolk)
Anna Simon (NMPAT) 
Carol Reid (Youth Music)
Gareth Churcher (Cornwall)
Kerry Watson (Luton) 
Kevin Rivett (Calderdale) 
Matthew Gunn (Cambridgeshire) 
Peter Lovell (Essex)
Peter Smalley (NMPAT)
Philip Trumble (Surrey) 
Richard Brittain (Thurrock)



1. Welcome and Introductions:
Lyndall Rosewarne (LR) welcomed delegates and outlined the purpose of the meeting. Hear about the work that has happened over Year 1, and the two new projects, and review of the group so far.


2. Presentations from Phase 1 Partners: Presentations on the Music Mark Marketplace.

a. Cambridgeshire: Lin Hetherington

Three different age groups worked with: very early years
1. Sing, Chat and Rhyme. With very early years and families. To promote early communication and literacy skills through music. Included engaging families and parents with English as their second language. They have created a songbook with resources from different staff that can be used at home afterwards. There is a basic structure and approach for each session, with differentiation; includes listening time, mixture of new and old songs, with versions in different languages offered by parents. The learning from this project has principally been for practitioners and parents.
2. Octave and the Orchestra. Participants were 2-4 year olds, with various approaches (Kodaly song and Dalcroze movement) behind playing the violin in nurseries to build wellbeing in a social environment. Improved confidence and behaviour was observed. Learning on this project has principally been for participants. Local Authority Early Years practitioner teams have observed and enabled this activity to happen in more settings.
3. Prevention project for Young People at risk of leaving education, employment and training (NEET). at North Cambridge Academy (Yr7-9) and Thomas Clarkson Academy. Intended to promote progression pathways. It evolved to be more student-led in one of the schools. It involved music making sessions in school and culminated in a visit to a local Music Industry awareness day. 
4. Therapeutic teaching with teenagers with returning to school after illness disorders. The initial approach was to fill a gap for a single student who had a mental health issue after music therapy provision ended. Aligned to music mentoring as the student learned piano in a specially supported 1:1 programme.

Learning for the next stage includes closer support for identifying the participants for the projects. In particular, targeting refugee families for the Early Years work and then young parents who are NEET or at risk of becoming NEET. 


b. Essex: Charly Richardson

Focus on NEETs, as it is a growing concern for the county council, with links to significant increase in youth crime in Essex. (Through this project, they found that 10% of all teenagers in Essex are on the radar of police in the county).
Potential to develop links to multiple Youth services, (Youth offending team, virtual school, youth employment services) and they found about more teams as the work progressed.

The delivery plan had two strands:
a) Prevention strand – those still in education system, but at risk of exclusion. Delivery in groups of 6-10, working with 1-2 tutors in a youth centre or similar. 
b) Engagement strand – NEETs, and the harder to reach young people. Delivery can start in their own home. 10 week programme of 1-2-1 sessions in music technology. They used Charanga VIP Studio Sessions – an online resource, sequencer, so that they can continue their musical journey after the supported sessions end.

The music service is gathering evaluation in the formats the other teams need, so they could scale up this project in order to meet the number of referrals that youth agencies are waiting to send them. Some teams are prescriptive in their needs, others are reassured by clarity of progression opportunities after the initial project/contact. They worked with multiple academies and youth settings.

Workforce development has included intensive training on music technology, mental health first aid and safeguarding training. The participants are challenging, and not all tutors want to work with them. The service supports them closely, and promotes mindfulness across the service and its practitioners. They also attend open mic nights to spot potential future tutors.

Learning from this new way of working included: the importance of engaging SENCOs; developing flexibility and resilience in the music workforce; the transient nature of some of the settings they worked with; the need for greater workforce engagement across the county; the need for clearer timeframes around the referrals (the music service have clarified a referral process through this project); the need for tutors to respond to emails in a timely fashion; that tutors (despite training) need monitoring support and advice in these settings; and to develop an understanding of how other teams work across councils (and the effect of their service transformations and staff changeovers). 

Next year: embed the approach in the hub, recruit and support more tutors.



c. Hertfordshire: Michael Davidson

Delivery was focused in Stevenage. Exploring how could learning an instrument support social development. 20 week programmes were schedule across key stages. YP were identified by schools/SENCOs as struggling within school, and were supported to attend the sessions. Aim was to prevent exclusion from an early age.
Set up a youth music council , and music leader training
Forming a new relationship with Developing Special Provision Locally (DSPL) partnership of schools in the town – this focused work has secured co-funding from DSPL. Separately a PRU funded a day of songwriter. 
Delivery in 8 primary, 4 secondary schools.

Workforce development – tutors and 2 trainees are local to Herts. 8 tutors – singer songwriters, world musicians, orchestral tutors. Training to the team by trauma specialist Darren Abrahams, including tools to maintain own wellbeing while working with VYP. Linn Hetherington particularly liked a quote from a Steel Pans tutor. ‘‘I gained huge amounts of confidence from our session with Darren. I consciously take time at the end of a session, in line with the rhythms of a child, to have an integration period so students aren’t rushing from session to session. Being able to begin delivering a session at the right energy level and understand the different headspaces help with my own well-being and that of others in the classroom.’ 
              First Access Steel Pans, and nurture group tutor
 Supported by 2hr critical reflection session each term, to consider practice meeting needs of the YP they worked with – much helpful learning from this. tutors confidence has improved from the critical reflection sessions, and their ability to try new methods. Tutors recommended this approach to be taken in service-wide CPD with all teachers. 
Observing how participants develop self-directed learning. Increased confidence in participants, shown in willingness of pupils to put their hands up in other classes in school. 

Challenges: more referrals identified by schools, meant multiple age range needed to be worked with; attendance influenced by wider behaviour challenges in school; 

Enablers: SENCO and TA support; Creative approaches; Trainee support; staff legacy from previous projects; co-researchers; an experienced and committed head of the music centre in the town; developed a music inclusion network around the centre, with targeted support youth agencies and elective home educated children.

Benefits: raised profile of music centre with schools – wider range of pupils now attending; raised profile of music service in schools; ways to support school inclusion; 

Implications going forward: extension into early years work; a model for other centres (with their local DSPL networks, including developing other HMS local leaders) 

Learning: more support to learners at the start of their learning journeys; more joined up planning across complementary project across the town; continue to identify and develop a local workforce. 

Questions arising:
· Interest in sharing training support for other hubs/music services. 



d. Norfolk: Gillian Shaw
Snapshot of current progress, mid-project, with activity continuing into 2019.
Focus on music and mental health. It was an issue that had come through school staff rooms, to reflect local issues and lack of creativity in the classroom.  70% of children with low moods do not get any form of intervention in school. 
Emergent themes from literature reviews is music’s ability to help self – regulation, and the relationship of the mentor or staff leader as crucial in a child’s development.
KS2 activity in Thetford and Costessey. Supportive of projects in schools on building aspiration fr all students. Partners include Norfolk County Council partnership about jobs and employment.
Making Music Delivery team observations on primary project: increase in pupils willingness to engage and communicate after just 6 weeks; and the development of co-operative working; positive cross-year relationships.
Class teachers’ observations: significant academic progress for some pupils from being more settled in class in general; less confrontation; student-led sessions was empowering
Pupils observations: they loved being in charge of their learning, and share their interest in music with their peers; learning in this space is fun for these children. (‘Being chosen to participate was a huge boost in itself’); there has been a lot of value from the pupils on silence, and this is becoming a theme. 
A team of researchers are collating the data after Easter, and then back in 3 months after the six week session completes. 

Questions arising: 
· need evaluation on how much of the impact is related to music, and how much is related to the nature of the group work; what happens next is in part what could be sustained with the whole group or part of them; explore how the pupils want to carry on their music learning; explore the unexpected impact of silence in the sessions, and what could this mean to wider learning in the classroom (the impact of ‘mental silence’, not just physical silence, to make the following learning in class more effective).

Next phase: control groups; look at KS3; sharing findings in different settings; there is also a lot of high schools desperate to have this activity in their setting; 
Workforce – looking at delivering this approach through singing tutors with partners; 
Secure links to data from academic progress as project progresses


[bookmark: _GoBack]
Actions:  
1. use a future NWGI meeting to bring together practitioners to share their approaches. 
2. to share HMS/AMIE training offer list 
3. Create a set of webinars to introduce topics, and to be trailers for more substantial training; the key points/observations, for beginners; 
4. Matt at Southampton asked for Michael for HMS report form – actioned.




3. Outline presentations from Phase 2 programmes:

a. Cornwall (Steve Hawker)
Primary feeders for transition workshop at end of summer term, to be a Yr7/8 afterschool club. Support from other funder to research other funder (Uni of Exeter, through their wellbeing framework, with some follow-on funding)
This is fitting into existing Trauma schools network. Looking at adverse childhood experiences in general. Familiar with research around childhood development. 
Initial tutor training day to come, including attachment issues.

b. Southampton (Matthew Brombley):
Pilot. Family music lessons. with virtual school, based on local needs analysis. (for 12 CLA and their ‘families’). Resilience is a deliberate intended outcome, through collaborative group. Reflection. Resources, arts award discover. Feed into existing continuation routes. 


4. AMIE (Alliance for a Musically Inclusive England) update (Zoe Kilb)
Has been running for 1 year. wider promotion of the group and its collective role is being developed by YM comms team. 
Monthly newsletter is currently internal to AMIE partners.

YM business plan has been approved by ACE, including enhancing relationship with Music Hubs (which AMIE might be part of the resource)
AMIE members are being asked to increase youth voice, and increasing sharing music leader voice



· Bridget will circulate some questions for colleagues to consider on the current and future role of the NWGI. Responses to be shared at the next meeting. Action – Bridget.
· a closed facebook group for the members of the National Working Group to communicate between meetings has been created and will be shared. Action - Lyndall.

7. 17th July 2019, London
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